NEWSLETTER
TOWN OF LEVERETT  http://townhall.Leverett.ma.us  FEBRUARY 2015
Annual Town Meeting, Saturday, 2 May 2015, Leverett School, 9:00 a.m.

*Running for Office?

Elected officials with expiring terms who are running again as well as new candidates for office are asked to submit substantive statements to the Newsletter editor at townclerk@leverett.ma.us or leave in Town Clerk box at Town Hall, by 1 March 2015.  Offices up for election are:

Assessors: One three-year term;
Board of Health: Two three-year terms;
Library Trustees: Two three-year terms;
Constable: One three-year term, one two-year term;
Finance Committee: Two three-year terms, one two-year term;
Assistant Moderator: One one-year term;
Planning Board: Two five-year terms;
School Committee: Two three-year terms; two two-year terms;
Select Board: One three-year term, one two-year term;
Tree Warden: One one-year term.
*If you are interested in running for office please take a minute to read the short synopsis of each “job.” You may find something that suits you.
Assessors: Includes three elected Assessors and one appointed half-time Administrative Assessor. The primary responsibility is to assure that property assessments are established and maintained in a fair and equitable manner in accordance with state mandates, and to process warrants for real estate, personal property, forestry, and vehicle excise taxes. The office of the Assessors is the only elected position in town that has state-mandated qualifications that must be achieved within the first term of office. Qualified individuals can handle razzing about the high taxes in Leverett.  
Assistant Moderator: Performs the duties of the Moderator (running town meeting) in his/her absence. 

Board of Health: Primary duties relate to the protection of public health, promotion of sanitary living conditions, control of disease, and protection of the environment. The Board of Health oversees soil evaluation and perc tests and approves disposal systems (for new construction, additions, and repairs or replacements of existing systems), and applies well regulations. Meetings: two or more times per month.
Constable: Responsible for posting warrants for town meetings and elections. Constable is present during elections to ensure safety of polling place, to refill the donut plate, and to make the coffee.
Finance Committee: Oversees town spending. Works with Select Board prior to town meeting on budget issues; runs the annual budget hearing; approves (or not) expenditures from the reserve account. Meetings: Several per year, more during the months of January-March when the next fiscal year budget is being drafted.

Library Trustees: Responsible for overseeing the library and establishing policies and plans to provide services to the community, determine final budget, and conduct public relations. The trustees value individuals who are team players, have a sense of humor, and are avid readers. Meetings: once per month (except in July and August). 

Planning Board: Writes zoning and subdivision bylaws. Members meet with individuals seeking to build or modify homes or divide land, and help decipher bylaws for the confused. The board is in the process of modifying the subdivision regulations as they relate to developments of 6 or fewer homes and making amendments to the conventional subdivision regulations. Meetings: once a month (except in summer).

Select Board: Official governing body of the town. They are charged with setting polices and regulations which are not within the realm of town meeting. Members make appointments to ad hoc boards, committees, and commissions; work directly with police, fire, and highway departments; authorize spending, call town meetings; set the warrant for Annual Town Meeting, develop town budget in cooperation with Finance Committee. ETC, ETC, ETC. Meetings: Second, fourth (and fifth if there is one) Tuesdays of the month.

NOTES FROM AROUND TOWN

• Dogs: 2015 dog licenses are in. Dogs must be licensed by March 31, 2015. Dogs older than 10 must pass mandatory eye exam.
• Candidate’s statements: Candidates for elected office must submit a statement of intent to the Newsletter by 1 March 2015. 

• Census forms are pink this year. Please return them by mail or drop off at the school or town hall (yes, even if I saw you at the grocery store yesterday). 

• 2015 Motor Vehicle Excise Bills are due in the Collector’s Office by Wednesday, March 4. Forgetting the deadline could cost an extra $10 plus interest so send payment today, or pay online.
• Confused about electricity offers? Please read the Energy Committee report on page 5.
NEXT NEWSLETTER DEADLINES:

1 March (candidate statements only), 15 April, 

1 June 2015
Send news items, candidate’s statements, and a fully- equipped stainless steel FOOD TRUCK to Lisa Stratford, P.O. Box 300, Leverett, MA 01054 or e-mail to townclerk@leverett.ma.us Call 548-9150 for information and guidelines. 

SELECT BOARD

The budget season is in full gear. With the knowledge that the state budget has a substantial short fall, it will be interesting to see what cuts in funding will trickle down to the town. The problem is that more than half the fiscal year has passed, so the cuts will be spread over only the next 5 months. (Please see letter to the Governor, sent by the Select Board in this Newsletter). This makes the impact that much greater. We are also dealing with two appeals to current tax bills. Presently the appeals are in Boston for review because proposed settlements were deemed insufficient. The decisions will not be made for a while. The uncertainty of the final outcome and the cost of defending our position only make these appeals worse. 

I look around at this wonderful town that I am fortunate enough to live in. I think we have the best school, a road system that is well maintained, beautiful and well-maintained buildings, and volunteers that give hours of their time to the town to help preserve this special place. It is good to know the roads will be plowed and the Fire and Police Departments will arrive when called and that there is always a welcoming and knowledgeable staff to call at the town hall if you have a problem. The taxes we collect are well spent. 

The Select Board has investigated just about every place that funding can be cut. We are fortunate to have an extremely knowledgeable Finance Committee to go through the budget. We have not had a 2 ½ over-ride in the ten years I’ve been on the Board. Every year there are fiscal issues to worry about. I know we will get through this.

Transfer Station Changes
The Transfer Station is a place where many of us go to socialize, pick up a book or bring our returnable’s to help the Rattlesnake Gutter Trust fund their projects. But it is getting harder to find and keep employees to operate the facility. Neil Brazeau is leaving as Solid Waste Coordinator in May so his position will have to be filled. We have had several wonderful supervisors and attendants in the past including Dave Field, Mike Walker, Rob McDowell and the two Ketcham brothers, Mike and John. Orson Jones has been the only supervisor for over a year and we have been operating with only one attendant. Neil will fill in if someone is sick or needs a day off. Two junior attendants have recently been hired but they are not old enough to operate the compactor.

With the budget and hiring issues, we decided to look into curbside pickup of trash. Shutesbury and Erving use this service. The cost is comparable, although many of the services that we now enjoy at our facility would not be available. This will be a topic of discussion at Town Meeting. 

Elementary School Upgrades
The Board has been working with the school on upgrades to the infrastructure to improve energy savings and control of the heating and ventilation systems. WMECO funded an energy study of the systems at the school and a report was generated based on their findings. A list of recommendations was included in the report and a committee of school and town employees, Select Board, and volunteers have been working to implement many of these upgrades.  A new computer has been installed with upgraded versions of the control system to operate the heating and ventilation systems. The staff has received training on the system. The heating system has received new valves and variable speed controllers on the pumps. Some of the lighting units have been replaced with more efficient led lights. A portion of the cost was funded by rebates from WMECO and the balance was paid for with the remaining Green Community Grant that we received a couple years ago.

Fire Department Changes
I would like to thank John Moruzzi for his years of service to the Town. John has built a state-of the-art fire department of highly professional volunteers. He did this with a small budget and with a group of dedicated residents willing to give of their free time in the service to the town. You may not know them unless they have arrived at your home with the ambulance, met them at an accident or called them to put out your chimney or brush fire. They are always professional and proud of what they do. This has been instilled in the group by John. 

The new chief, John Ingram, has now taken over. John is a fulltime member of the Amherst Fire Department. He has worked with our Department in the past. His family have been residents of Amherst for at least three generations and I believe John has a family connection to the Leverett Woodard Family. We will have an open house on February 28th between 10:00 and 12:00 at the Fire Station for residents to welcome John to town. I hope many of you will come.

It is always difficult to make changes in the way things are. I know, as I will be leaving the Select Board in May after 10 years of service. Age and health issues seam to catch up with you. It has been a pleasure to work with the other Board and Committee members and our fine staff of dedicated employees. 

Rich Brazeau, for the Select Board
LEVERETT BROADBAND PROJECT UPDATE

Work continues throughout Leverett on the “last mile” fiber optic broadband network. Due to vagaries of the construction process, the planned completion by the end of 2014 was not achieved. We regret this delay. 

The Town is working with the contractor, Millennium Communications Group, to complete the network build in a timely manner. Our joint goal is to begin lighting portions of the network in April 2015, as final connections are made and tested. You will see workers completing the remaining work on the build and running tests.

HG&E, the Network Operator, and Crocker Communications, the Internet Service Provider, have coordinated their roles and are prepared to provision subscriber services as the network comes online. 

The Leverett network—a Fiber-to-the-Home “Active Ethernet” system—is designed for state-of-the-art Internet access and telephone service throughout Town. Leverett's project has attracted national (and even international) attention. It is featured in the January 2015 White House Report on Broadband, from the Executive Office of the President, available online: http://www.whitehouse.gov/sites/default/files/docs/community-based_broadband_report_by_executive_office_of_the_president.pdf
Leverettnet subscription costs are among the lowest anywhere for equivalent service. Pre-subscribers have already paid—in two parts—their bill for the first month's service (which includes a second month of service free) and network operation (the Municipal Light Plant). Subscribers will not be billed again until they are receiving services.

We look forward to a speedy conclusion to the build and a successful testing, followed by lighting the network and providing service. We will keep you informed. Residents with questions about their home’s installation can contact Millennium directly at leverett@millenniuminc.com. General questions are always welcome at the Town Hall by calling 413-548-9699.

Leverett Broadband Committee, for the Leverett Municipal Light Plant

TOWN STREET LIST/CENSUS

Annual street list/census forms were sent to each household in town in January (they are pink).  In order to remain active on our voting list, make accurate predictions of school population, and keep reliable records for emergency responders, it is important that these forms be returned quickly.  Please note that the political party designation next to a name on this form indicates that you are registered, and in which party.  This is not an official voter registration form.  No additions, deletions, or changes will be made to the voting list based on the street list form.  If you want to change parties or register to vote, please do so in the Town Clerk’s office, or by mail (forms available at Town Hall).
Library Low-Down
Library Hours *Tuesday 3-8 *Wednesday 10-3 (story hour at 10:30) *Thursday 3-8 *Saturday 10-3 *Sunday 12-5 (closed Sundays Memorial Day to Labor Day). 
Special Closings: Sunday Feb 15 in honor of President’s Day and Sunday April 5 for Easter.

Please join us for Read It Leverett! The book selection for this year is The Art Forger by B.A. Shapiro.
This year’s program will include a series of events through February and March: 

· Thursday Feb.19, 7pm: book discussion led by Arlyn Diamond;
· Friday Feb 7, 7pm: screening of the documentary film Stolen about the Isabella Stewart Gardner Museum art theft in 1990; 

· Sunday March 1, 1-4:30pm: “Forgery Day”, come make a forgery: you provide the creativity and we’ll provide the materials;
· Thursday March 19, 6:30pm: Julia Courtney curator of art at the Springfield Museums will talk about art forgery;
· Sunday March 29: The grand finale, a reception, forgery critique, and auction. 

Art in the Community Room
Through February we offer a joint exhibit of Ian Hammel photographs and Jesse Connor paintings.

In March check out the Read it Leverett!  forgeries, and in April visit the Trails Committee maps exhibit.

Leverett Library Free Movies  

Friday Feb. 20, 7:30 pm. Standing in the Shadows of Motown, 2002. Music-infused documentary chronicles the reunion of the Funk Brothers -- the anonymous backup group that from 1959 to 1972 provided the music for nearly every hit produced by Berry Gordy's famous Motown Records (PG).
Friday March 27, 7:30 Far From Heaven 2002 In 1950s Connecticut, a housewife faces a marital crisis and mounting racial tensions in the outside world. Starring Julianne Moore and Dennis Quaid (PG13).
Family movie: Sat. Feb. 21,1pm. Alexander and the Terrible, Horrible, No Good, Very Bad Day, 2014, Judith Viorst’s acclaimed children’s book is brought to the big screen (PG).

 Lego Club Feb. 26 and March 26, 3:15 - 4:30 pm. Elementary school age children are invited to join us for all new building challenges, led by Phyllis Herda. Come check out the latest creations on display!

Take-Apart with Bethany and Seth Seeger. How does a toaster work? A radio?  We will take apart non-functioning household items to explore what makes them operate. Ages 4- adult welcome. If you have any items to donate (e.g. vcr, typewriter), please contact Bethany Seeger at bethany@seeger.ws.  

S.T.E.A.M. Science. Technology. Engineering. Art. Math. Free programs for children ages 3-6 and their caregivers continue through the school year. Upcoming Leverett programs: 

Thur. March 5, 3:15-4:15 Machines and Mechanisms with Duplo and the Lego Lady;
Thurs. April 2, 3:15-4:15   Wonderful Water  with Helen Ann Sephton of the Hitchcock Center; 

Thurs. May 7, 3:15-4:15   Amazing Animals with Helen Ann Sephton of the Hitchcock Center.
Ukulele play-along  with Julie Stepanek Sunday March 22, 3-4:30pm. Some ukes provided, but please bring your own if you have one. For all ability levels. 

Our thanks to Gerry McFarland, donors, and the Friends of the Library for a fabulous integrated audiovisual system in the community room, easy to use and with amazing sound. THANK YOU all.

Ashley Blais, Library Director
FRIENDS OF THE LIBRARY

The audio/visual upgrades to the Library Community Room are finished, and are a great improvement for users.  We now have a ceiling-mounted projector, wall-mounted speakers, easy connections for computers or our new DVD player, easy connections for music from a CD player or Ipod, and full integration with the hearing amplification system including a lapel microphone for presenters and a handheld microphone for audience participation.    In the end we raised just under $5000 which made all of these improvements possible.  Thanks to the many donors who met our initial goal of matching the $1000 challenge and then went far beyond.  The main goal of the Friends of the Library is to enhance programming and other library needs beyond the operating budget.  Please consider joining us!

D’Ann Kelty for the Friends

______________________
From the Collector’s Office:

2015 Motor Vehicle Excise Bills are due by 5pm Wednesday, March 4th.  Remember, it is the responsibility of the taxpayer to pay on time, regardless of when or if a bill is received.  If you own a car and did not get an excise bill, call the collector’s office. If you move, be sure to notify the registry of your new address so your bill can be delivered promptly.   PLEASE DO NOT IGNORE AN EXCISE BILL; if you don’t think you owe it, contact the Assessors’ office 548-4945.  Late payment can cost an additional $71 in fees plus interest, and the bill must be paid in full before you can renew your license or registration.

Market value is NOT considered for the purpose of assessing motor vehicle excise tax.  It is based on a five-year decreasing percentage (90%, 60%, 40%, 25%, 10%) of the manufacturer’s list price in the year of manufacture and billed at a statewide rate of $25 per $1,000 of valuation.  It is assessed for a calendar year and paid in advance; so if you don’t own the vehicle for the entire year, file an application for abatement with the Assessors’ Office.  The excise will be adjusted accordingly or, if already paid, a refund issued.  If abatement is not granted by the due date, pay the bill in full and, if applicable, a refund will be processed.

Pay online at the link on the Town’s homepage leverett.ma.us.  (.25 for electronic check; variable fees apply for credit card payments)  You can also sign up for direct pay, and your account will automatically be debited on the due date. If paying by check or bill-pay, please write bill# in memo section. Mail payment to Collector, PO Box 300, or bring to the Town Hall (there is also a drop-off box at the back entrance). If office is closed, please do not interrupt other town hall staff with questions regarding your tax; you can leave your check (or question) in the Collector’s mailbox.  Office is generally open M TU Wed 2:30 – 9:30pm (weekend hours by appointment; call 548-9666 or email treasurercollector@leverett.ma.us).   
 Thank you for your prompt payment!  

********************************

From the Real Estate Tax Relief Committee:
The Real Estate Tax Relief Fund helps low-income residents pay their property tax bill. Unfortunately, the fund is very low at this time so we would like to encourage anyone who can to make a donation when paying your next Excise and/or Real Estate Tax. You can add the amount to your payment or send a separate tax-deductible contribution anytime during the year to: Tax Relief Committee c/o Treasurer’s Office, PO Box 300, Leverett.   You can also request that your payment to be applied to a specific bill.  If you are 60 or older and having a difficult time making ends meet, call 548-9666 to request an application for tax relief.

Donations can also be made to the Kimball Trust Fund which provides funds to purchase clothing for children of low-income families and to the Scholarship Fund for Leverett students continuing their education at the college level.  We thank you for your support.

COMMUNITY PRESERVATION COMMITTEE
The Community Preservation Committee has funds available for open space preservation, affordable housing, historic preservation, or recreation.  The CPC has received three applications for funding this year.  All three applications will be presented by the proponents at the Public Hearing to be held on March 4, 2015.   This will be an informational meeting, at which Leverett residents may ask questions and voice their opinions about the proposals.  

The first application is from Leverett Crafts and Arts for $10,000 to fund a Building Master Plan/Historic Structures Report for the 1903 Beaman and Marvel Box Shop building owned and occupied by the LCA.  

The second application is from the Leverett Historical Commission for $2,398 to clean, stabilize, conserve and illuminate the portrait of Governor John Leverett, for whom the town was named.  The portrait customarily hangs in Town Hall.

The third application is from the Leverett Affordable Housing Trust and is for $160,000 to provide subsidies of up to $50,000 (each) to qualified homebuyers seeking to purchase a home in Leverett.  Homes purchased with the subsidy would be permanently deed restricted to retain their status as “affordable” to financially qualified buyers.

Copies of the complete texts and backup materials for each proposal are available at Town Hall.  Any project recommended to Town Meeting will be voted on at the Annual Town Meeting on May 2, 2015. 

There is also an updated Draft Report and Plan for 2015 available at Town Hall for public review and comment at the public hearing.  Please stop by and take a look, and plan to attend our public hearing at 7:30 on Wednesday, March 4, 2015. 

Danielle Barshak, Community Preservation Committee
Transfer Station Attendant Wanted

The Transfer Station is hiring a part-time person. Duties to include, but are not limited to, working at the station, organizing trash and recyclables, and resident education. Approximately 4 hours per week on weekends. Pay is $14.07/hr. Applications are available at the Town Hall or Transfer Station or by calling the Administrator’s office at 413-548-9699.
Meet the New Fire Chief

Congratulations to John Ingram the new Fire Chief. A meet-and-greet will be held at the Public Safety Complex on February 28 from 10:00 am to noon. Please stop by to meet John and have a cup of coffee and a cookie.

LEVERETT ENERGY COMMITTEE REPORTS ON ELECTRICITY

Dear Leverett Residents,


Are you confused about offers from new energy suppliers--online or in your mailbox--promising savings and fixed rates and varying percentages of green energy? From Constellation, for example? As indicated in the last newsletter, your energy committee has anticipated this dilemma precisely because our Commonwealth is itself working to promote green energy and energy-saving ideas and as a consequence has attracted a lot of attention from new 3rd-party suppliers. This situation/dilemma is not going to get clearer any time soon.


Here's an updated effort made by committee member Judith Davidov to provide some clarity: Through a Town Meeting vote, Leverett residents are already committed to joining HCOG (Hampshire Council of Governments) which is a non-profit governmental entity licensed as an electricity supplier and broker and also licensed to sell solar energy credits. The Hampshire Purchasing Co-operative (the Co-op) co-ordinates and administers a formal bidding process on behalf of municipalities, school districts, non-profits, and small businesses throughout Berkshire, Franklin, Hampden, Hampshire, and Worcester Counties.


Customers of National Grid and WMECO are paying for both DELIVERY SERVICES (from the big power lines to individual homes and commercial buildings) and SUPPLY SERVICES (the actual electricity itself). These are listed separately on the bill you receive. In the Municipal Aggregation program, HCOG will arrange the SUPPLY SERVICES only while National Grid and WMECO continue all the DELIVERY SERVICES (including maintenance of poles and wires). An important component of the Town Meeting vote was the provision guaranteeing that each resident could opt out of the program and secure an arrangement elsewhere. The HCOG program is self-administered; it has no impact on municipal budgets.


The Select Board has filed papers with the Commonwealth to join HCOG's bundled electricity program. Approval is awaiting the new governor's appointment of the authorizing Commonwealth board. When that happens (we hope sometime in March), HCOG will replace WMECO as the energy supplier and the town will benefit from lower electricity prices and an optional green energy program.


Residents intending to opt out before all the details are publicized may do so and make other arrangements with--say--MASS ENERGY (New England Wind and New England Green Start), Viridian, Arcadia Power, or Constellation (a sample listing).

Among the factors to be considered when you make your choice are the sources and kinds of energy being offered. For example, consider the sources of the electricity coming from Constellation. Its parent company--Exelon--has two categories--Capacity and Generating Output--and lists (as of December 2013) the following breakdown of energy sources: Capacity--nuclear 54.2 %; gas 22.4%; oil/gas 5.8%; hydro 5.5%; wind 3.7%; coal 3.7%; oil 2.9%; solar 1.0%; landfill gas 0.3%; Generation Output--nuclear 81 %; gas 10.6%; oil/gas 0.3%; hydro 1.0%; wind 1.9%; coal 4.8%; oil 0%; solar 0.3%; landfill gas 0.1%. Some of these details--what is oil/gas, for example, and what is the difference between Capacity and Generation?--are unclear and we intend to do more research to inform you. Also note that Constellation calls itself an environmental leader because it relies disproportionately on nuclear energy. One of your citizen responsibilities is to figure out if you wish to call yourself a good environmentalist by using nuclear energy.


The committee will publicize HCOG's detailed options as soon as we get them. At the same time we will be listing other programs you can choose with other providers to help you make comparisons. Although the committee has no authority to tell any resident what plan to choose we are authorized to make recommendations based on the green energy options, costs, accountability, and transparency of potential providers.


If you've read all this and digested even some of it, we are pleased and impressed.

Portia Weiskel (548-9737; pweiskel@post.harvard.edu)

Franklin County Solid Waste District

    Pellet Bag Recycling Program a Hit!  



The solid waste district’s new recycling program for wood pellet bags is very popular with residents at the thirteen municipal transfer stations that are offering the free program. Residents of Bernardston, Buckland, Charlemont, Conway, Deerfield, Leverett, Montague, Northfield, Orange, Rowe, Shelburne, Warwick, and Wendell can bring their pellet bags to their own transfer stations.
WOOD PELLET BAGS ONLY! Other plastic bags are not acceptable. Please no feed bags, soil bags, pesticide bags, or stretch film. All bags must be empty and dry. Wet bags will cause the entire load to be rejected by the recycling company. Pellet bags are baled and shipped to Trex to be recycled into plastic lumber.

For more information, see 
www.franklincountywastedistrict.org/PelletBagFlier2.pdf
Don’t throw away Wall-Mounted Mercury Thermostats!

Updating to a programmable thermostat? Great, but your old wall-mounted thermostat should not be thrown in the trash. These thermostats contain liquid mercury, which can be hazardous to our environment and human health if not properly disposed of. Franklin County Solid Waste Management District accepts thermostats for free.

Mercury is found in many household items such as thermometers, thermostats, some button batteries, and fluorescent light bulbs, including energy saving compact fluorescent bulbs (CFLs). None of these mercury-containing items should be put in the trash
Thermostats and thermometers are accepted at the District office at 50 Miles St. in Greenfield. Hours vary; call 413-772-2438. District residents can also bring them to Household Hazardous Waste Collection Day, held each fall. It is important to return the entire thermostat, not just the mercury-containing ampoule, since the casing provides protection for the mercury. Handle carefully and place in a sealed plastic bag.

Batteries and fluorescent light bulbs, including CFLs, can be brought to transfer stations for recycling. Transport bulbs carefully; hand to attendant. Home Depot and Lowe’s also accept fluorescent light bulbs.

“Clean Sweep” Collection for Bulky Items

          Save the date: Spring “Clean Sweep” Bulky Waste Day: May 16th from 9 a.m. to 12 noon.  The three drop-off sites are: the Buckland Recreation Facility on Rt. 112 South, the Northfield Highway Garage, and the Whately Transfer Station. Bring tires, appliances, scrap metal, mattresses, construction debris, computers and equipment, televisions, propane gas tanks, and other large items. You can also bring clean and dry (bagged) textiles and books for reuse or recycling. New in 2015: Bring bulky rigid plastics for recycling. Materials will be recycled whenever possible. Disposal fees listed at: www.franklincountywastedistrict.org/cleansweep.html
For more information on any of these programs or events, contact the Franklin County Solid Waste District: 413-772-2438, info@franklincountywastedistrict.org, 

www.franklincountywastedistrict.org. MA Relay for the hearing impaired: 711 or 1-800-439-2370 (TTY/TDD). The District is an equal opportunity provider.

FAMILY MUSEUM UPDATE

The recent fund-drive of the Leverett Historical Society has been very successful (thanks to all who participated) and the raffle for the Bill Rathbun painting of the Sawmill has raised the ''Raise the Roof" fund of the Museum to almost $4000.00! The winner (a very happy winner) of the painting was Jim Perkins of Richardson Road. And a special thank you to Bill for donating the picture!

 
The museum was recently given about twenty old school chairs. They were previously used by the students (some of whom may still be here in town!) at the North Leverett School, next to the Baptist Church, up until the present elementary school was built. The museum really does not have the space or the need for the relics.

They are the style that have a flat area about twelve inches square on the left side of the chair (as you stand in front of it), that can be used for writing. Some are enhanced with scratches and various writings or marks. A website advertised them for over $200.00!  Needless to say, that seems a bit much, but we hope there might be a special space for one in your home and we will be happy to accept a reasonable donation for the Raise the Roof fund.  The museum is open by appointment only until March, but I can be reached at 548-9452 and can meet you there at your convenience.  
Edie Field.

LEVERETT HISTORICAL COMMISSION 
A proposal to conserve the portrait of Gov. John Leverett, which hangs in Town Hall, and a letter of support from LHC were submitted to the Community Preservation Commission at its January 2015 meeting.

On Sunday, April 12, 2015, 2-4pm at the Leverett Library as part of the culmination of Leverett’s  Civil War Celebration, the Historical Commission and Society will host a Reading of the Civil War-related Watson letters (Moore’s Corner family) in conjunction with the showing of the last two episodes of Ken Burns’ “Civil War” film.  Refreshments provided!

All-day commemoration of the 150th anniversary of the end of The Civil War - “LEVERETT in the CIVIL WAR SESQUECENTENNIAL CELEBRATION CULMINATION” - Saturday, May 9, 2015:

-     Re-enactors in Civil War Encampment next   to Town Hall from dawn to dusk;
· Leverett Historical Society Museums open 10-2pm featuring Civil War related artifacts;
· Cemetery Tour 3pm, to visit Leverett’s Civil War veterans;
· Refreshments @ Town Hall, 4-6pm;
· Leverett Elementary School 6th grade presents “Leverett in the Civil War Era,” 6:30pm, Town Hall (includes research and the website they created);
· Staged reading of “Hallowed Ground,” by Laura Harrington.  Directed by Liesel de Boor, 7pm Town Hall.  Set in Georgia, October 1864, Sherman’s March to the Sea.  Sherman is waging war against civilians and soldiers alike.  Four characters are caught in the path of Sherman’s Army, facing the destruction of the world they know.  The play is about crossing borders: north/south, black/white, child/adult, free/enslaved, man/woman, and portrays the intimacy and human cost of war. 
The LHC with the LHS is will celebrate Moore’s Corner, North Leverett and East Leverett National Register District designations in spring or summer 2015.  If you are a resident in or neighbor of one of the districts and would like to participate in making decisions about signage and/or celebration please contact Susan Mareneck 367-2403 or Betsy Douglas 548-9320.

Susan Marenck for the Historical Commission
Community Events
Rattlesnake Gutter Trust News
Periodically, on cold blustery days, the RGT has been serving free, hot java outside the Recycling Shelter at the Transfer Station. The coffee is donated by Dean’s Beans (we like the Rattlesnake Gutter brew the best). This year we earned over $4,000 from your donations of cans and bottles; this amounts to over 80,000 in 2014. Placed end to end they would stretch about 40,000 feet or about 7.5 miles. Not bad Leverett.

Leverett Trails Committee
Winter Hike (with marshmallows)
Saturday, February 28, 1 PM
We will meet at the Gordon King Life Estate ("the blueberries," gate just south of mail box #101). Hike and bonfire. If there is still snow, it will be a Snowshoe/Cross-country Skiing Afternoon (also with marshmallows).

Roses are Red
And so are Foxes
What's the deal with
These Poetry Boxes?
Come find out!

Lively poems from our poetry boxes on the Leverett trails.  Exhibit: April, Leverett Library

The Leverett Trails Committee is co-sponsored by the Leverett Conservation Commission and the Rattlesnake Gutter Trust.

Want to read some great or re-read some great world literature that you missed in school or didn’t really understand back then?

The Leverett Literature Group will resume meeting this month with a study of THE TOWN by William Faulkner. Meeting times will be announced each month, will take place at the town library or at a member's house. The first, second, or fourth Tuesday evening of each month is generally our meeting time. Suggestions for upcoming classes are solicited by members or interested newcomers and then publicized for anyone to attend. We are serious readers who enjoy each other's company and insights (we are also funny and entertaining and welcome newcomers). Don't not come because you think everyone is more experienced than you. Not true. We get great literature in a non-intimidating context. Sometimes good things to eat and drink, as well. Call Portia (413-548-9737) or email (pweiskel@post.harvard.edu).  
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LEVERETT RESIDENT





LEVERETT MA 01054

__________________________________________________________________________________________
APPLICATION: 2015 DOG LICENSE
Renewal ________ or New _______ license

Name of owner













Phone






Address























Name of dog














 Age







Breed















Color






Male ($10.00)


Neutered Male ($5.00)


Female ($10.00)


Spayed female* ($5.00)


Send check payable to Town of Leverett, business-size self-addressed stamped envelope, proof of rabies immunization, and *proof of spaying to Town Clerk, Box 300, Leverett 01054.  Documents will be returned with license.

Dogs must be licensed on or before April 1st! Thank you.
__________________________(((______________________

Friends of Leverett Library  P.O. Box 250  Leverett, MA 01054-0250

Membership Application/Membership Renewal for the calendar year 2015
Individual:  $10

Family:  $20

Patron:  $50

Lifetime:  $200

Name: _____________________________________________
Tel #:__________________________

Address:_____________________________________________________________________________

E-Mail Address: (For future annual meeting notices)__________________________________________________

All Dues and Donations Are Tax Deductible
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